DRAFT


ENVIRONMENT AND ECONOMY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
THURSDAY 10 SEPTEMBER 2009 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Rutherford (Chairman) Mrs Farmer, Mrs Robson, Mrs Styth, Mrs Vasey and Hendry
ALSO 

PRESENT:
Mr Tom Bell, Business Link
EEOSP.15/09
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Bainbridge, Glendinning and Patrick (in her capacity as substitute)
EEOSP.16/09
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Mrs Robson declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of agenda item A.4 City Centre Conservation Area.  She stated that her interest was in respect of being a member of the Save the Lonsdale group.

EEOSP.17/09
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meetings held on 6 and 23 July 2009 be agreed as a correct record of the meeting and signed by the Chairman.

EEOSP.18/09
CALL IN OF DECISIONS 

There were no matters that had been the subject of call in.

EEOSP.19/09
OVERVIEW REPORT AND WORK PROGRAMME

The Acting Scrutiny Manager (Ms Edwards) submitted report OS.17/09 providing an overview of matters related to the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel’s work.  Details of the latest version of the work programme were also included.
Ms Edwards reported that:

· The Forward Plan covering the period 1 September to 31 September had been published on 17 August 2009.  The following issues fell within the remit of the Panel and full details were set out in Appendix 3 to report OS.17/09:
i) Carlisle City Centre Conservation Area – would be considered later on the Agenda.

ii) Repairs to River Banks – the Panel had decided on 23 July 2009 not to consider the matter.

iii) Designing out Crime and Supplementary Planning Document

iv) Trees and Development Supplementary
 Planning Document

v) Local Development Framework – Statement of Community Involvement 


Although items iii), iv) and v) were available for consideration at today’s meeting, with the agreement of the Chairman, it had been agreed that they would be available for scrutiny at the next meeting of the Panel, prior to decisions being taken by the Executive on 26 October 2009.  Members were therefore asked to consider whether they wished to scrutinise the matters at their meeting on 22 October 2009.

vi) Submitted Draft North West Plan Partial Review

vii) Release of Local Authority Business Growth Initiative (LABGI) Funds to implement the Carlisle Economic Strategy


These items were only available for scrutiny at today’s meeting.  The Chairman had, following consultation with other Panel Members, decided to include (vii) on the Agenda, but not to scrutinise (vi).

viii)  Procurement of Advice on Asset Management – Members were asked whether they wished to scrutinise the matter.  It should be noted that scrutiny was the responsibility of the Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel.  If they decided to consider the report, the Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel could invite two representatives of this Panel to attend for that item.
· The Panel had, on 11 June 2009, agreed that a Development Session be arranged for Members to develop their Work Programme and map out ideas for subject review work over the coming year.  The Notes of the session held on 22 July 2009 were attached at Appendix 2.
Members were requested to approve the Notes and relevant amendments to the 2009/10 Work Programme; agree issues where the Panel would like to be further involved and, if appropriate, nominate Members for Task and Finish Work.
· The Scrutiny Chairs Group had met on 28 July 2009 and agreed the following:

· That the Scrutiny Chairs Group be made up of the Chairman and Vice Chairman of the three Overview and Scrutiny Panels;

· That minutes would be taken for all meetings of the Scrutiny Chairs Group;

· That a brief Terms of Reference would be produced for the Scrutiny Chairs Group based on the content if the report previously circulated to the three Overview and Scrutiny Panels

· That the Scrutiny Chairs Group would meet as and when required and could be called by any Member of the Group;

· That the proposed process for agreeing the Scrutiny Annual Report be agreed with the Report being formally considered by each of the three subject-based Overview and Scrutiny Panels.
A Member reminded the Panel that at the last meeting Mr Tickner agreed to circulate a copy of contact details of the Area Working Team to Members.  This has not been done.  The Acting Scrutiny Manager agreed to follow this up.
RESOLVED – 1) That the Overview Report and Work Programme be noted.

2) That the Designing Out Crime and Supplementary Planning Document, Trees and Development Supplementary Document and Local Development Framework – Statement of Community Involvement would not be required for scrutiny at the next meeting
3) That the Development Session Notes and amendments to the Work Programme be agreed.

4) That a Task and Finish Group comprising of Councillors Robson, Styth and Vasey be arranged in respect of Tourism and Local Authority Business Growth Initiative (LABGI) Funding and that Councillors Hendry and Bainbridge be invited to join the Task Group.

5) That further information be requested for the next meeting in respect of Performance Indicators relating to fly tipping.

6) That the future arrangements for the Scrutiny Chairs Group and process for approval of the Scrutiny Annual report be noted.
EEOSP.20/09
CARLISLE RENAISSANCE 

There was submitted the Minutes of the special Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel meeting held on 6 August 2009 setting out details of their scrutiny of the Carlisle Renaissance Board Action Plan.
A Member suggested that the notes of the meeting held on 6 August 2009 be circulated to all Councillors for information.

A Member queried whether a Councillor could be an observer on the Carlisle Renaissance Board but was advised that this was not the case.

There was concern that whilst the Carlisle Renaissance Programme Director was happy to discuss any aspect of Carlisle Renaissance with members on a one to one basis, the information should be available to all Members.
A Member was concerned about the lack of accountability for the Programme Director to Carlisle City Council as his line manager was Mr Brian Gray.   
A Member felt that her comments made at the meeting on 6 August 2009 had not been properly represented in the notes and that elected Members were already ‘ambassadors’ for the Council.
Ms Edwards (Acting Scrutiny Manager) advised that a progress report would be presented to the next meeting of the Resources Scrutiny Panel and that the information would be submitted to the next meeting of the Scrutiny Chairs Group.

RESOLVED: That the matters referred to in the minutes be noted

EEOSP.21/09
CITY CENTRE CONSERVATION AREA BOUNDARY REVIEW
The Conservation Officer (Mr Messenger) submitted report DS.61/09 on the City Centre Conservation Area Boundary Review.  He outlined the background to the matter, informing Members of a number of events, including issues raised as a result of work done for Carlisle Renaissance and local campaigns concerning the Lonsdale Cinema and Rickergate, which had prompted the need for the review.

Mr Messenger commented upon the public consultation exercise held between 27 May and 3 June 2009, which included an exhibition, leaflets and a questionnaire.  In addition leaflets and questionnaires had been distributed to all occupiers of property within the areas being examined.  He further summarised the points made by all those who had responded to the consultation, including individuals, groups, the Conservation Area Committee and Carlisle Renaissance.

From the comments received, it was clear that there was support for extending the City Centre Conservation Area.  There was not, however, a consensus on how the new boundary should be fixed and it would therefore be necessary to look at the criteria on which a determination should be made.

Mr Messenger added that, following the public consultation and assessment of the comments received, it was considered that the following amendments should be made to the City Centre Conservation Area Boundary:

· that the boundaries shown on the original consultation document for Areas 1, 2 and 3 (shown on the consultation leaflet at Appendix 2) be retained;

· that the eastern boundary of the Conservation Area be butted up to the boundaries of the Botchergate and Portland Square / Chatsworth Square Conservation Area; and

· that the north-eastern boundary of the Conservation Area be the western side of Georgian Way to Hardwicke Circus, across Castle Way to join with Bitts Park.

Once a revised area had been designated the full Conservation Area would be the subject of a detailed appraisal which would highlight issues including areas of significance, areas for possible redevelopment and areas which needed to be enhanced.

The Executive had on 27 July 2009 (EX.152/09) referred the matter to this Panel for consideration.

Members commented on the clarity of the report and agreed that it was concise, easy to read and provided the information in a manner that was easy to understand.

Mr Messenger advised that the use of the library for the consultation exercise had been very useful and that most people who attended asked pertinent questions that the officers were able to respond to.  Written responses were largely in favour of the proposals to extend the Conservation Area.  
A Member asked what plans had been made for the physical well-being of the City.

Mr Messenger advised that English Heritage and Carlisle Renaissance were involved in the area around Court Square and the Citadel station.  

A Member suggested that to maintain standards it was important that the planning document was right.  While it was felt that Botchergate needed improvement persuading private investors into the area was a problem. 
Mr Messenger confirmed that letters regarding the consultation had been responded to but that it was difficult to give dates until the report had been to Executive on 28 September 2009.
A Member asked whether any of the boundaries had been changed as a result of the consultation.  Mr Messenger confirmed that the boundary in the Rickergate/Lowther Street area had been changed as indicated in the report.
Mr Messenger advised that there had been a number of questions regarding the Botchergate area.  The Mr Hardman (Local Plans and Conservation Manager) advised that the Botchergate area would be dealt with as part of the Core Strategy and that Members would have input over the coming months.
A Member asked whether restrictions could be placed on what type of shops could open in a specific area.  Mr Hardman confirmed that there are policies that restrict uses but that the issue could be looked at to see what the impact would be on the area and on competition between businesses.
A Member highlighted that all entries into the City did not give a good impression and that none gave a positive message to visitors.  Mr Hardman advised that the Public Realm Guide was looking at these areas with regard to bringing them up to a higher standard.
RESOLVED – That the Executive be informed that:

The Panel were satisfied that :
1)  The level of consultation was adequate and that comments received had been reflected in the revised boundaries.  The Panel agreed that the amendments to the proposed boundaries were appropriate.  Panel Members were pleased that individuals who had written to the Council with regard to the consultation had received a response.  
2) In addition the Panel noted that the Conservation Officer would look at directing types of building developments into specific areas and wished to receive a response on this issue in due course.

3) Panel Members remained concerned about the condition of the main access routes into the City, particularly the Botchergate area, and would request that the Executive ensure that the Core Strategy and Public Realm Guide addressed that issue.

EEOSP.22/09
IMPLEMENTATION OF THE CARLISLE ECONOMIC STRATEGY; RELEASE OF LOCAL AUTHORITY BUSINESS GROWTH INITIATIVE (LABGI) FUNDS
The Head of Economy, Property and Tourism (Mr Beaty) submitted report DS.71/09 providing an update on the implementation of projects linked to the Carlisle Economic Strategy.

Mr Beaty informed Members that, as part of the 2009/10 Budget, the Council had set aside part of its LABGI reserves for the implementation of ‘Growing Carlisle – An Economic Strategy for the Carlisle City Region’ approved by Council in 2008. The Executive had received a report on proposals to use £227,000 of its allocated LABGI reserves at its meeting on 29 June which had subsequently been approved by Council on 14 July.  Those proposals were short term proposals which it was hoped would help to lessen the impact of the recession in Carlisle.  The current report showed how it was proposed to use the Council's budgeted LABGI reserves for the longer term implementation of the actions in Growing Carlisle - an Economic Strategy for the Carlisle City region.  

He set out for Members the background to the Economic Strategy and the LABGI allocation included in the 2009 budget resolution and the current status of the projects and activities up until August 2009.  

Mr Beaty added that the potential additional call on LABGI over and above the £227,000 totalled £259,500 for 2009/10. The underspend from the budget figure of £343,000 arose from the decisions to bring forward expenditure against the unallocated LABGI and changes in the scale of some projects and he summarised the economic projects for which LABGI funding was sought to be released from the 09/10 budget allocation.  He added that some prioritisation would be needed to fit ambition to the resources available and as projects would continue to move at different speeds, some flexibility was needed in the Council's decision making to reflect changing circumstances against a list of prioritised projects from the Economic Strategy.

The decision of the Executive on 1 September 2009 (EX.173/09) was:
“1.  That the Executive agree that the LABGI allocations in the February 2009 budget resolution be released for use in the implementation of the Carlisle Economic Strategy.

2.  That individual allocations to specific schemes be released, subject to verification by the Head of Economy, Property and Tourism in conjunction with the Portfolio Holders for Economy and Finance.”

In scrutinising the report Members raised the following questions and concerns:
The Panel were concerned that the decision regarding the release of the LABGI Funds had already been made.  Councillor Mrs Bowman (Economy Portfolio Holder) advised that the release of funds had been agreed and had been part of the budget process.  Mr Beaty advised that the report identified how the reserves would be applied and the table appended to the report showed where it sat within the budget plan.  As it was a complicated issue Mr Don Taylor (Business Development Officer) gave an example of one project to illustrate how it had been taken forward with the use of LABGI funds.
A workshop was held in January 2009 with 10 regional and local agencies involved with the food sector.  Although there were a number of well funded regional programmes to support the food sector that support was not being delivered in Cumbria.  The LABGI funding was being used to enable the local delivery of Food North West, EDRF funded initiatives on training, marketing, product development, etc.  A small element of the LABGI funding was also being used to look at training and productivity issues within the food sector arising from the aging workforce within that sector.
Mr Beaty advised that LABGI funding was a source of funding available to Local Authorities based on the growth of the business rate and that Carlisle City Council had been fortunate in the past three years in the amount of funding received, but that since the means of delivery has been changed there would not be as much funding available.  The new system had been delayed because of legal challenge.
A Member asked how work with regards to the old Town Hall was progressing.  Mr Beaty advised that a specialist company had been commissioned to produce a costed design concept and that it was hoped that work would start towards the end of this financial year and would be completed by the end of the next financial year.

A member asked how LABGI funding could be used in respect of the Tourism partnership and how Members’ views could be fed into the process.
Mr Beaty advised that recruitment of the Tourism Partnership Board was about to begin and that there would be a Member of the City Council on the Board.  An action plan of the budget would be presented to Overview and Scrutiny Panels and the Council.  It was expected that the first meeting of the Board would take place around November.  

Councillor Mrs Bowman advised that her report to Council would highlight at what stage the implementation was and progress being made.  

RESOLVED – That the Executive be informed that the Panel were concerned that a decision had been made at the Executive on this issue on 1 September 2009, contrary to details within the Froward Plan published 17 August 2009, which stated that the decision would be made on 26 October 2009.
EEOSP.23/09
CORPORATE PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORT FOR 2008/09

The Head of Policy and Performance Services (Ms Curr) submitted Report PPP.40/09 presenting the performance of the City Council for the service areas covered by this Panel. 

Ms Curr informed Members that the overall measure of performance ‘Use of Resources Assessment’ 2008/2009 was reaching its final stages with relevant Officers completing Key Lines of Enquiry.  As part of the assessment of Data Quality and Performance Management, the Audit Commission had identified two national indicators for detailed analysis:
· NI 155 – Number of affordable homes delivered (gross)

· NI 191 – Residual household waste per household

Those audits were now complete and the judgement was anticipated later in the year.

Members' attention was drawn to the Indicators which were on target and those Indicators which were currently off target as detailed within the report, In particular, Ms Curr highlighted under performance in relation to the timely processing of major planning applications (NI 157a) and Improved Street and Environmental Cleanliness – Fly Tipping (NI 196).
Ms Curr added that annual National Indicators, relevant to the Panel, which had been reported in the first quarter of 2009/10 for 2008/09 were included in the tables within the report.
The Executive had on 27 July 2009 considered the monitoring report (EX.165/09 refers) and decided:

“That the Executive:

1.  Noted the performance of the City Council as presented in report PPP.36/09 with a view to seeking continuous improvement in the management of Council performance.

2.  That the Head of Policy and Performance Services arrange for the relevant Portfolio Holder to be shown against the various indicators shown in the performance tables, provide some clarification with regards to the comments included on the measurement of the indicator relating to the number of units let as a percentage of total units available to let and arrange for future performance tables to include a separate section in relation to those services which were delivered by an authority other than the City Council.

3.  Referred the relevant parts of the report to the Community, Environment and Economy, and Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panels for consideration.”

In considering the report Members raised the following questions and comments:  
A Member stated that some areas were not keeping details on fly tipping and queried how accurate the figures were in those circumstances.  Ms Curr advised that she would speak with Mr Tickner (Head of Environmental Services).

A Member was concerned about the failure to meet targets around Planning Applications and felt that information explaining why the targets had not been met should be included in the report.

Mr Hardman (Local Plans and Conservation Manager) advised that the situation was possibly due to the number of large major applications that could not always be completed within the 13 week timescale.  
Ms Curr agreed to track back on the indicator and report back to the next meeting.
RESOLVED – 
1) That the Panel receive an exception report on performance relating to fly tipping at its next meeting.
2) That future performance reports contain more explanations and information within the comments section, particularly with regard to those indicators not meeting targets.

EEOSP.24/09
CARLISLE PARTNERSHIP- CHIDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE – GROUP AND CUMBRIA LOCAL AREA AGREEMENT – 1ST REPORT 2009/10
The Carlisle Partnership Manager (Mr Kemp) submitted report PPP.43/09 being the fourth in a series of reports designed to make the activities of the Carlisle Partnership Children and Young Peoples Group available for scrutiny.

Mr Kemp then updated Members on the activities of the Group and further outlined the Group’s intentions and plans for 2008/09.
Mr Kemp then presented the annual performance report (to end March 2009) of the Cumbria Sustainable Community Strategy; the second full year performance report (to end of March 2009) of the Cumbria Agreement (LAA 2007) Young People related stretch Targets; and the first full year performance report (to end March 2009) of the Cumbria Agreement (LAA 2008) Children and Young People’s Board Targets.

The Panel had decided that the report would be better understood following a workshop.

RESOLVED:  That a workshop be arranged for a date in October to discuss issues around the work of the Carlisle Partnership – Children and Young People group in conjunction with the Carlisle Partnership – Economic Development and Enterprise group.  

EEOSP.25/09
CARLISLE PARTNERSHIP – ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AND ENTERPRISE – AND CUMBRIA LOCAL AREA AGREEMENT – 1ST REPORT 2009/10
The Carlisle Partnership Manager (Mr Kemp) submitted report PPP.44/09 being the third in a series of reports designed to make the activities of the Carlisle Partnership Economic Development and Enterprise Group available for scrutiny by Carlisle City Council.
The Panel had decided that the report would be better understood following a workshop.  The Panel informed Mr Kemp that they had decided that they would like to hold a workshop on that issue but would have some debate so issues to be covered in the workshop could be identified.  
Mr Kemp updated Members on the activities of the group informing Members that the group would be undertaking a review of the Economic Strategy in 2011.  The group was working closely with Carlisle Renaissance (the “Place” theme), the City Council’s Economic Development Officers (the “People” theme) and Cumbria County Council and other partners (regarding the “Connections” theme).  The group was also involved in community engagement, specifically to encourage the Harraby group to consider and make their own proposals for the future of the NCTC site, and in Currock, to facilitate the integration of the existing youth facilities (The Rock, etc) and the Youth Zone.  
Mr Kemp then presented the annual performance report (to end March 2009) of the Cumbria Sustainable Community Strategy; the second full year performance report (to end of March 2009) of the Cumbria Agreement (LAA 2007) Economic Activity stretch Targets; and the first full year performance report (to end March 2009) of the Cumbria Agreement (LAA 2008) Economic Activity Block Targets.

Members raised the following questions and observations in discussion:

There was concern about how the group’s work fits in with work being undertaken by other organisations such as County Council and private organisations.  

Mr Kemp advised that these issues would be addressed in the workshop.

A Member asked about the involvement of the University of Cumbria and felt that the workshop could learn from the business school about the economic life of the city and its plans for the future.

Mr Kemp suggested that he could invite a representative from the business school to attend a future meeting and give a short presentation to explain their role and links with the group.

A Member asked about funding and how money is received from other organisations.  

Mr Kemp explained that most organisations have representatives on the board and that, as they are paid by those organisations, that was there contribution.  Mr Kemp had also worked with the PCT on the Fit to Work project.  Regrettably the bid was unsuccessful though the PCT would seek alternative ways to deliver the service which would be a major benefit to small businesses and their employees in Carlisle.  

Mr Kemp introduced Mr Tom Bell, Relationships Manager Cumbria, from Business Link Northwest who gave a presentation about the work that Business Link did and how it linked with the board.

Mr Kemp agreed to include information relevant to Carlisle from Business Link in future reports.  

Mr Kemp drew attention to the Cumbria Sustainable Community Plan and advised that this plan would set challenges for the next twenty years, and that this would be discussed in more detail in the workshop.

Mr Kemp further advised that the workshop would also look at issues around Local Area Agreements and Performance Reward Grants.  Mr Kemp suggested that while this was a complicated area issues would be made clearer within the Comprehensive Area Assessment due in November.
RESOLVED:  1) That a workshop be arranged for a date in October to discuss issues around the work of the Carlisle Partnership – Economic Development And Enterprise group in conjunction with the Carlisle Partnership – Children and Young People group.  
2) That the Panel’s thanks be passed by Mr Kemp to Mr Bell for his presentation

[The meeting ended at 12:50pm]

